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7th September 2018
Dear Parents and Carers,

Welcome back to the Autumn Term and for your children another new year at Holly Park. We are looking forward to an exciting year ahead. Although the holiday was lovely, it is lovely to see the staff again and have the children back. I am very much looking forward to another school year.

The start of a new academic year is always important for your children. There is always excitement, anxiety and some apprehension about what their new teacher will be like and about what the expectations of the New Year will be. We hope that the children will see the year as one in which to improve their work to the best of their ability and to take pride in everything they do. As well as hard work and effort, we are sure we will have a year full of fun together. 

Last year we were proud of – 
· Our progress in Y6 national tests. KS2 progress in reading was fantastic and was well above National. Progress was much improved in writing from the previous year. Both writing and maths progress were above National.
· Attainment in KS1 reading and maths at the expected standard were above national and writing attainment was in line with national.

· Our end of reception data remains above Barnet and National.

· Our Y1 phonics work across the year culminated in results which are the highest we have ever had and significantly above Barnet and National.
· Continued good attendance data for the year. It was just over 95%. We need to keep this up and aim to be at 96% or more.  Thank you for your support. 
· Ongoing Improvement to our school grounds and buildings. 
· Our PTA team who helped to raise money and also really helped to create a good sense of community within the school and emphasise our diverse cultural community. The events were very inclusive. The team are very enthusiastic and very hard working.
· Lots of sporting achievements over the year particularly with cross country, gymnastics netball, girls football and athletics.  
· Maths teaching continues to be dynamic with the addition of well chosen new resources to help and support all pupils at all levels. Teachers are enjoying the new maths curriculum and giving the children opportunities for reasoning and problem solving. We were also proud of our success in National maths competitions for the second year in a row.
· Our strong music tradition continues to be a high profile feature.
· Our children taking responsibility and embracing leadership and entrepreneurial talents eg Play Leaders, Mini Mentors and the Apprentice style stalls at the fairs.
· Our curriculum enrichment –school trips, curriculum days and visits to places of worship. Y3 team building day, Y4 sleepover at school and Y5 and Y6 residentials. 
· Continuing to work on the importance of ‘Values’.
· We are proud of our curriculum days and weeks - British Values Day, Book Week, Well Being Week, Be Bright Be Seen Week, Maths Day, International Day, Enabling Enterprise challenge days etc.

· Our continued work on online safety with workshops for children and workshops for parents

· Our parent workshops where children and adults work together to learn and have fun. These were very well attended.
· School governors who continue to have a positive impact on the strategic direction of the school.

· Maintaining the Gold Healthy Schools Award and regaining the bronze, the Silver School Games Award and also the Gold Travel Plan Award. Gaining the Intermediate level for the International Schools Award
· Work across the school on resilience

· Work on the Restorative Approach to behaviour issues and the major decline in the number of recorded incidents of poor behaviour that we saw last year. Behaviour has improved greatly.
· The introduction of Poppy our school dog and her dog blog on the website.

Here are some of the lovely comments we received at the end of the last academic year from parents:
Nursery

Thank you for all the support that you have given my son throughout the year. I really appreciate your hard work. 

We are delighted that our son has enjoyed nursery so much.

Thank you for your hard work. Our daughter is very happy and has learned so much.

Our son has loved his time at Holly Park nursery. He has made a lot of progress and it is a credit to all the wonderful staff, they really are amazing.

Reception

I am very proud of my daughters report. She has really enjoyed her year in reception and I have been amazed at her progress and confidence in reading and writing.

We are delighted with our son’s progress this year. He has enjoyed his first year at Holly Park, made friends, grown in confidence and seems happy and full of energy. A huge thank you to all of the staff for providing such a fun, creative and happy learning environment. 

A very descriptive report which helped us build a picture of our son at school. Thank you for such a productive reception year.

As a result of all your support and teaching and our daughters determination and willingness to learn, she has met the expected standard and we are thrilled in the way she has settled into school and have been impressed with her attitude to learning.

Year 1

It is with great pleasure that we are happy to see that our daughter has made such improvements.

Thanks for a great year of teaching. Our son has learnt a great deal and enjoys going to school. He is developing into a confident young man and we are grateful for all your support.

Our son has really settled down in Y1 and matured under the care of his teacher. He loves school and learning. The report reflects this.

Year 2 

Very pleased with our son’s report! He’s had a fantastic year with his teacher who he is extremely fond of.

Really helpful report and nicely personalised.

Thank you for a lovely report. Our daughter has enjoyed Y2 and made big progress. 

Our son has had a brilliant time in Y2 and the report reflects that. The teacher is really inspirational and our son has flourished.

Year 3

Another great year of teaching at Holly Park and our son has thrived again with the support, encouragement and challenges from his teacher.

Our son has really enjoyed his time in Y3. He enjoyed the learning projects and has been enthusiastic about them at home.

My son has enjoyed this year particularly the sport and the maths.

We were delighted to read about our daughters achievements. Thank you for giving her an enjoyable year.

Year 4

Another excellent year at Holly Park. Our son has hugely enjoyed the breadth and variety of learning experiences. I have been particularly pleased with his reading, spelling and vocabulary development this year and he is clearly embracing the extended writing opportunities.

I think Holly Park is a well balanced school. My son is very confident and always happy to come to school.

My daughter has really enjoyed Y4 especially your kindness and teaching. We loved reading the report. You know her very well.

Year 5

My daughters report was very accurate. She has learned a lot in Y5 both emotionally and educationally.

The Holly Park focus on supporting children to be well rounded individuals means my son has had another really good year, not just academically but in terms of his general development too.

Thank you for recognising the effort puts into her homework every week.

A lovely report that reflects my daughter’s capability and interest in learning

Year 6

The teacher manages to bring out the best in my son

A lovely report about my daughter. I have seen her grow from strength to strength this year, making good progress and correcting her own mistakes.

Thank you for a lovely year, a lovely report and for the progress my daughter has made. She has had a lovely time in Y6

It was a pleasure to read my daughter’s report. It was also nice to see her reflecting on things she could improve.

This year there are new challenges ahead for us –

Every new school year, a school will make a whole school improvement plan. This year some of the key areas we will be looking at are:

· Developing a vocabulary rich curriculum

· Making sure we have a skills based curriculum with good progression of skill from one phase to another

· Effective assessment of the foundation subjects

· Making sure we have good continuous provision in the Early Years and KS1
· Continuing with the Restorative Approach

· Continuing our work on resilience

· Ensuring good progress in writing from EYFS to end of KS1

· Improving attainment in maths in KS2

· Increasing the Good Level of  Development for boys in the EYFS

· Continuing to work on Speaking and Listening in the Early Years

This is the start of my 29th year at Holly Park and I care very much about the school and feel very proud to be its Head Teacher. I look forward to continuing to work closely with the governors, teachers, parents and children over this next year. 
I look forward to meeting you all at the ‘Meet the Teacher’ sessions over the next couple of weeks. 
Can I remind you that information about what your children will be learning will be on the website. Information is updated termly. In the Meet the Teacher packs coming out in a few weeks time, I will be writing to you again.  I hope that together we will continue to take the school forward and make Holly Park the best it can be.
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